
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

Note of last Community Wellbeing Board meeting 
 

Title: 
 

Community Wellbeing Board 

Date: 
 

Monday 19 June 2017 

Venue: 5th Floor Board Room, 5th Floor (North side), Layden House, 76-86 
Turnmill Street, London, EC1M 5LG 

  

 
Attendance 
An attendance list is attached as Appendix A to this note 

 
 

Item Decisions and actions Action 
 

1   Apologies and Declarations of Interest 
  

 

 The Board noted apologies from Cllr Ernest White, Cllr Liz Mallinson and Mayor Kate 
Allsop. The Board also wished Cllr Liz Mallison a swift recovery. 
 
The Board congratulated Sally Burlington and the Chairman on having been made 
Officers of the Order of the British Empire.  
 

 

2   Presentation from the Jo Cox Commission 
  

 

 The Chairman welcomed Rachel Reeves MP, Co-Chair of the Jo Cox Commission, 
who had been invited to attend the Board to discuss the work of the Commission and 
to explore whether and how the LGA and local councils may be able to contribute or 
link into the Commission’s work.  
 
Ms Reeves detailed the origins of the Commission in Jo Cox’s work on the impact of 
loneliness. She explained that Jo Cox had particularly noticed at her surgeries that for 
many members of the public this was the only social interaction they would have that 
day. 
 
Further to this, the Ms Reeves emphasised that it was a real privilege to take the work 
of Jo Cox forward. She also explained that she knew many local authorities were 
doing work on the issue of loneliness and that the Commission was supported by 13 
partners including Age UK, Carers UK and Action For Children. Ms Reeves informed 
the Board that the current political climate was the best opportunity to take the 
Commission’s agenda forwards. She also emphasised that acute loneliness has been 
shown to be as bad for a person’s health as 15 cigarettes a day. She informed the 
Board that local authorities, CCG’s and businesses were all important partners in 
achieving this, giving community cafes and partnership work with the Co-Op as 
positive examples. 
 
Ms Reeves explained that the Commission will publish a report for parliament at the 
end of the year and that both Labour and the Conservative party having included 
loneliness in their manifesto’s was a positive sign. This would be critical in bringing a 
discussion on the stigma of loneliness to parliament. 
 

 



 

 

 
 

 

In the discussion with Ms Reeves that followed Members raised the following points: 
 

 A member expressed a view that a very long term response would be 
necessary and that the most important way to tackle loneliness would be 
through the many services that Councils provide. 

 A view was also expressed that the most important interactions an individual 
who is experiencing loneliness can have will often be in the street and 
because of this friendliness of an area will always be key. 

 A member raised the importance of shared public spaces in tackling 
loneliness, in particular for the retired and unemployed. 

 A member raised that loneliness in rural areas would also need to be 
addressed. 

 A query was raised as to what local authorities can do to better support young 
adults. 

 The challenge of identifying people affected by loneliness was also raised by 
members. 

 A member raised that there are many affected by loneliness despite having 
company and expressed a view that loneliness could be considered the 
difference between the quality and quantity of social interaction received 
compared to the quality and quantity of social interaction expected. 

 A view was expressed that the economic issues caused by loneliness should 
be considered in greater depth.  

 A member expressed an interest in hearing about the great role that could be 
played by planning departments and businesses. 

 Ms Reeves emphasised the importance of intergenerational work and of 
bringing people together. 

 It was also raised that a report last year had shown London to be the loneliest 
city in the country. 

 Regarding rural areas Ms Reeves explained that there were different 
challenges that need addressing and that there tends to be a stronger sense 
of community. In particular rural transport, public houses and post offices were 
all of significance in addressing loneliness in rural areas. 

 Ms Reeves raised the importance of those affected by loneliness subscribing 
to groups to improve the quantity and quality of social interaction in a routine 
way. 

 Ms Reeves emphasised the importance of everyone taking responsibility in our 
own lives as a critical step in better responding to loneliness.  

 Ms Reeves explained that we must also be cautious as to the role social 
media can play, in that it may have the ability to connect people but it can also 
exacerbate problems. 

 Counselling in schools and at university was also indicated as being of great 
value in tackling the issue of loneliness. 

 Ms Reeves raised the issue of loneliness as an economic priority, also 
bringing attention to the efforts of members of the Co-op who had decided to 
focus a campaign on the issue of loneliness. 

 A member raised a concern that we needed to be mindful of how looked after 
children and those in home schooling could be more vulnerable to loneliness. 

 The Chairman also suggested that we should consider how the visual and 
hearing impaired could also be particularly vulnerable to loneliness. 

 
Action  
 
The Board noted the presentation. 
 



 

 

 
 

 

3   Care and support reform 
  

 

 The Chairman welcomed Glen Garrod (Vice-President of ADASS), Vicky McDermott 
(Chair of the Care and Support Alliance) and Sir Andrew Dilnot CBE who had 
attended to discuss care and support reform in more depth with the Board. 
 
Glen emphasised that he was speaking not only in his role as Vice-President of 
ADASS but also as a Director of Social Services in Lincolnshire County Council. He 
also explained that he would be speaking at a national level. He gave a presentation 
to the Board raising some key points; 
 

 The coming political cycle will be a great opportunity to bring the profile of 
adult social care to the forefront. 

 Adult social care was emphasised as a major contributor to employment both 
locally and nationally.  

 The care market is in crisis and as local authorities we need to be mindful of 
local variations and the impact these can have. 

 He raised a concern that Sustainability Transformation Partnerships rarely 
include social care providers. 

 Glen also emphasised that local relationships will be crucial in determining 
where a system can cope. 

 He emphasised that if we cannot change how these systems work then we will 
fail. He also explained ADASS’ first priority is quantum; social care and health 
need to be accessible as a combined resource.  

 Glen also raised that we will need to move more spend to primary care going 
forward. 

 
Vicky McDermott and Andrew Dilnot then briefly set out their thoughts on the future of 
adult social care. Vicky noted the role the LGA had played on this agenda and 
encouraged the Association to continue to take the lead on reform of care.  
 
In the discussion that followed with Glen Garrod, Vicky McDermott, Sir Andrew Dilnot 
CBE and members of the Board the following points were raised; 
 

 Vicky emphasised the need for greater integration and that the fundamental 
gap in funding would need to be dealt with going forward. 

 She also gave further emphasis to the need for the NHS to work more closely 
with partner organisations. 

 Vicky raised that the system needs to become easier to understand and 
navigate. 

 Sufficient support for providers was also emphasised.  

 Members expressed views that they needed to ensure their voice was heard 
by the new government. 

 A view was expressed that integration wasn’t a solution in itself.  

 Greater integration between community health and housing was highlighted as 
a key issue. 

 Whether Sustainability Transformation Partnerships were the right vehicle to 
discuss and bring about the necessary changes was raised as a concern. 

 The Board shared the view that the notion that local authorities could source 
the funding for adult social care locally was absurd. 

 A view was expressed that this was a clear opportunity for the LGA to put 
pressure on central government to push for further change. 

 A concern was raised that there needs to be an increase in public awareness 
of adult social care and the current funding gap. 

 



 

 

 
 

 

 More diversity in the care market was highlighted as critical in the near future. 

 Concerns over staff recruitment and retention were raised by Vicky and 
members of the Board. 

 Vicky expressed a view that social care would need to be thought of as an 
industry in future with a sufficient government industrial strategy.  

 
The Chairman gave thanks to all the guest speakers for a positive and good debate. 
Further to this the Chairman emphasised quantum across the whole system and 
further efficiency being driven would be crucial going forward. In particular that we 
need clear solutions to the many issues facing adult social care. 
 

4   The Government's health and social care policy agenda 
  

 

 The Chairman explained that the issues raised in this item were addressed and 
explored in the previous discussion on care and support reform.  
 
The Board agreed to move onto the next agenda item. 
 

 

5   Community Wellbeing Board achievements 2016/17 
  

 

 The Chairman gave thanks to the officers involved in the achievements detailed in the 
report.  
 
The Board noted the report. 
 

 

6   Update on Other Board Business 
  

 

 Cllr Doreen Huddart informed the Board of a national roundtable meeting, arranged by 
the Centre of Mental Health, which she had recently attended. She explained that 
there were representatives from all across the sector and that one of their biggest 
concerns was in recruitment. The roundtable had a consensus in their view that going 
forward they wanted mental health focused careers to be more appealing to students, 
and should look into how best to achieve this. 
 
The Board noted the update of other Board business report. 
 

 

7   Note of the last meeting 
  

 

 The Board agreed the minutes of the previous meeting held on 27 April 2017. 
 

 

 
Appendix A -Attendance  

 
Position/Role Councillor Authority 
   
Chairman Cllr Izzi Seccombe OBE Warwickshire County Council 
Vice-Chairman Cllr Linda Thomas Bolton Council 
Deputy-chairman Mayor Kate Allsop Mansfield District Council 
 Cllr Richard Kemp CBE Liverpool City Council 

 
Members Cllr David Coppinger Windsor & Maidenhead Royal Borough 



 

 

 
 

 

 Cllr Graham Gibbens Kent County Council 
 Cllr Keith Glazier East Sussex County Council 
 Cllr Vic Pritchard Bath & North East Somerset Council 
 Cllr Jonathan McShane Hackney London Borough Council 
 Cllr Lynn Travis Tameside Metropolitan Borough Council 
 Cllr Phil Bale Cardiff Council 
 Cllr Doreen Huddart Newcastle upon Tyne City Council 

 
Apologies Cllr Liz Mallinson Cumbria County Council 
 Cllr Ernest White Leicestershire County Council 
 Cllr Carole Burdis North Tyneside Council 
 Cllr Jackie Meldrum Lambeth London Borough Council 
 Cllr Rachel Eden Reading Borough Council 

 
In Attendance Cllr Robin Moss Bath & North East Somerset Council 
 Cllr Maureen Cummings Wakefield Metropolitan District Council 
 Rachel Reeves MP   
 Danielle Grufferty Jo Cox Commission 
 Sir Andrew Dilnot CBE Nuffield College 
 Vicky McDermott Care and Support Alliance 
 Glen Garrod ADASS 

 
 
 


